The 35th Anniversary Publication
I am very happy to be the Convenor of the Law Alumni Association Publication Sub-Committee and to have the opportunity to participate in organizing the publication (the “Publication”) for celebration of the 35th Anniversary of the Law Faculty of HKU. It was an enjoyable experience working with the other members in the preparation of the Publication.

I hope that the Law alumni would enjoy reading the Publication as it captures many fond memories of our happy moments at the Law Faculty.

The Making of “the Publication”
The Sub-Committee consists of the following members:
Ms. Bonnie Chan
The Hon. Mr. Justice Patrick Chan
Ms. Wendy Chan
Ms. Angela Ho
Mr. Kenneth Kwok, S.C.
Ms. Rebecca Lee
Mr. David Leung
Ms. Youn Ling
Ms. Christine So
Mr. Richard Wu and
myself, Elizabeth Mo (Convenor).

Contents of the Publication
The first meeting for the Sub-Committee was held on 25 March 2004 followed by nine meetings held during the period from April to November 2004. As a start of the process, the Sub-Committee decided on developing a central theme for the Publication: tracing the developments and changes of the Law Faculty over the past decades, based on which, the contents of the Publication was decided. It would contain:

Messages from the Chief Justice, Secretary of Justice, Chairman of the Bar Association, the President of the Law Society and Vice-Chancellor of HKU;
“Dean’s Reflect” by the present dean and the past four deans of the Faculty;
Articles by current and former teachers , alumni, and students;
Group photos of all teaching staff, administrative staff and staff of the Law Library;
A “Now and Then” section containing LL.B. graduation photos from Class 1972 to Class 2004 together with photos (both old and new) and captions provided by the alumni; A section of the Publication dedicated to the works of the current students; Foreword by the Chairman of the HKU Law Alumni Association and Acknowledgement by the Convenor of the Sub-Committee with thanks to the various people for their help to make the Publication a success;
A video compact disc containing all the photographs for the Publication.

The Publication should be targeted to be completed by late November so as to be available for sale at the Reunion Dinner on 4 December 2004.

Gathering of Photos and Articles
The Sub-Committee members then embarked on gathering the materials for preparation of the Publication.

Invitation letters were sent to the distinguished guests to write the congratulatory messages and to the guest writers, alumni and faculty members to write articles.

To encourage more responses from alumni to contribute photos and materials for the “Now and Then” section, a number of invitations were sent to the members of the Law Alumni Association, Law Association Executive Committee members and mentors of the Law Mentorship Programme. A copy of the invitation letter was also posted on the Law Alumni webpage to appeal to the alumni for their contribution. Each individual Sub-Committee member would contact the class representatives of the each year of graduation classes to collect photos from the alumni.

As the deadline for delivery of the contents material was drawing near, more efforts were put in by the Sub-Committee members to follow up with the various contributors for their articles and photos. Help was sought from alumni of different years to collect valuable photos and written articles.

At the same time, the Sub-Committee sent out “Thank You Notes” to all article writers for their kind contributions.

Finance
Parallel to working on gathering articles, photographs and ancillary materials, the Sub-Committee was engaged in:

a) contacting the printing companies to obtain their respective fee quotes for the design and printing of the Publication; and 

b) considering matters such as the pricing of the Publication, the promotions for the sale of the Publication, the financing of the printing costs.

On the finance side, we estimated the quantity to be printed. Having regard to the size of the alumni and general level of interest for subscription and the effective production costs, we decided that 2,000 copies would be a reasonable quantity. Different approaches and methods were explored on how to keep the costs down while maintaining a good quality production that would be sure to meet the scheduled completion date for late November, just in time for sale at the Reunion Dinner.

Quotations from various printers were obtained and Trinity & Co. was selected to carry out the printing after taking into account their prior experience and familiarity in undertaking work of this nature, the quality of their production and their ability to meet the tight time schedule. In the hope that the revenue of the Publication sale would cover the production costs, the Sub-Committee decided that the price of the Publication (including a video compact disc containing the photos for the Publication) should be set at HK$150 per copy. Students will enjoy a special discount of HK$50, i.e. HK$100 each, while early subscription up to the date of Home Coming (i.e. 6 November 2004) and members of the Law Alumni Association will enjoy a discount of HK$30, i.e. HK$120 each. To help the cash flow, it was decided that promotion for the presale of the Publication should be made at the Home Coming.

Printing
By mid-August and September, we had been starting to follow up on the “outstanding” photographs and articles which were not yet received by us. The production schedule was set. The members were grouped in pairs to do the editorial work which commenced in early September. We would start reviewing the articles received from the writers and then return by the specific deadlines to Ms. Youn Ling who arranged for the edited articles to be sent to the printer for typeset and layout design and then for the typeset version to be delivered to the Sub-Committee members for the second round editing in late September and mid-October.

In the following two meetings in November, the Sub-Committee members were busy with resolving the cover design, the artwork, the layout format and the “sample” pages received from the printers. It was a very exciting moment for the Sub-Committee members as it was the first time that we looked at the ideas, which we had worked on for the past months, coming into real forms and shapes. The members made very good inputs on the format, such as how the old photos should appear ‘between’ the articles to make the Publication more ‘readable’, how to arrange the ‘order’ of the articles in the Publication, what to choose for the cover design and what to do to make it better, with improvements on the position and size of the logo, the size of the font and the colour of the headings.

The final proof was produced at the last Sub-Committee meeting held on 17 November 2004 before the Publication went to bulk print. At such time, it was a pleasing relief for all members of the Sub-Committee.

A Note of Thanks
Many valuable and interesting ideas have been given by the members of the Sub-Committee throughout the whole exercise. Every member has shown great dedication, enthusiasm and support at all stages, which makes the work very easy and enjoyable. I am deeply grateful for their hard work. 

I would like to thank all the people who have made so much effort and devoted so much of their time in making the Publication a success:
All the distinguished guests for sending the Law Faculty good wishes,
All contributors for sending us their articles, messages and photos,
All the advisors and helpers for generously rendering assistance to us in the production of the Publication and the video compact disc, and
All the patrons for giving their kind support in making subscriptions for the Publication.

The Publication represents the fruits of the collective efforts of all the people involved. It has been a very worthwhile and rewarding exercise.

Mo Wai Yin, Elizabeth
Convenor
The Publication Sub-Committee
6 December 2004

